
Post-Election Sermon (A Response to Josh Shapiro): Illusion of Victory and Preparing For 
Snares - Jer 22:1-5, 5:26-29, 4:1-2 & John 16:1      (11-13-22) 
 You declare yourself to be a man of faith and one who quotes the Scriptures often. This is 
what you said as you gave your victory speech this past week. Like the opposition in Jesus’ day 
you are under the illusion of victory. Today I will speak to you who will govern this 
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and to all your helpers and supporters whether blue or red, 
whether in this gathering or not. At the same time I will speak to all those who are in obedience 
to Christ as a preparation for the future, because of the hatred of the world that’s growing against 
the faithful witness for Christ and His Lordship and as a warning to stay on paths of 
righteousness for His name’s sake and not let anyone tempt them to veer off into snares. Many 
have veered off. I will do all this in light of what the word of the Lord says in Jeremiah to 
officials like yourself and to a nation who once obeyed God in a majority and then in what Jesus 
says in the Gospel of John for His disciples.  
 Whether you are a believer or not, you are commanded by God to obey Him. But since 
you call yourself a man of faith this is even more serious. And so it goes for all who support you 
who claim to be people of faith and knowledgeable of the Scriptures. God calls you to this office 
and you are commanded by Him to govern righteously in true justice over those who are made in 
His image, every man, woman, and child in this state. Seeing that God commands you to do 
justice and righteousness it must be clear to you that God is the one who defines justice and 
righteousness, right? You have no authority to deviate from what He says, how He defines. 
Justice is judging and governing with no partiality and righteousness is doing what is morally 
good and acceptable to God. Since He defines these and you are commanded to do these by Him 
then your job description is to make decisions from that worldview in obedience to Him. But 
you’ve been duped by the modern virtue signaling that thinks there’s a neutrality in what you do. 
There is none. You think you can keep your faith separated from your work. You can’t do this. 
You show you don’t do this by your proposed policy decisions that show your worldview that 
you say is rooted in God, but is not. It is in rebellion against God much like this king Jehoiakim 
of Judah that Jeremiah is to speak to. I speak to you in the same vein. 
 As you said at the outset in your victory speech that “we are all about family” you 
pointed to your wife and children. You know what it meant when your wife was pregnant, right? 
You must know, because you were not only a part of the cause and beginning of that pregnancy, 
but you were there when each of your children were born. It is no mystery to you. It is no 
question that you know where a baby comes from. You are a father. You know what the 
reproductive system is. Yet when you said that, “a woman’s right to choose won” and the crowd 
roared showing how critical the issue of abortion was, you are saying that you would’ve been in 
full support if your wife chose to kill one of your children when they were in her womb. What do 
you think of that as you look at your children now? You know that it was your responsibility to 
protect their right to life when they couldn’t choose it for themselves as they were defenseless 
and voiceless in your wife’s body. You have the same responsibility now as a higher civil 
magistrate. Another body inside a body of a mother where the mother is also supposed to protect 
her child is also something you cannot deny. This especially must be the case as you profess that 
life comes from God.  



 The woman is the mother and the man is the father and in the worship of Molech that’s 
growing today the child is offered up without a father. They are fatherless and God says to you, 
“do no wrong or violence to the fatherless.” It is a tragedy to see that millions of babies have had 
their fathers forsake them since 1973 and you will advocate for this to continue? The father is the 
head of the house. The father has the responsibility to be a father no matter if there has been sin 
in defiling the marriage bed. You know that from the Bible, right, you who quotes the Scriptures 
often?   
 Further, right after acknowledging your family you declared your victory as an 
opportunity for all Pennsylvanians. My three daughters were Oregonians at the moment of 
conception. But as my third daughter was in the womb when we moved here, when we got here 
she became a Pennsylvanian. Weren’t your pre-born kids Pennsylvanians? Or does only the 
breathe of air make them a Pennsylvanian and allow them opportunities? All people who hear 
this need to listen to this carefully. You say your victory means opportunity for all 
Pennsylvanians, yet you rip away their very opportunity of fresh air and their right to life as if 
you have that authority, as if you are the giver and determiner of life. It is grieving to think of 
how many citizens your predecessor has deprived this state of. Thousands of children should’ve 
been Pennsylvanians, but because of his iniquitous decrees and his threat to veto any opposition 
this state has been robbed of people. Because you support the same, you are on the same road of 
true oppression. The Lord declares for the king of Judah to “deliver from the hand of the 
oppressor him who has been robbed.” That’s what you are supposed to do, yet you are an 
oppressor who has robbed life from image bearers of God. You aid in this and you must turn 
from this or the innocent blood of children will cry out to their Maker against you, you who have 
the duty to protect life, liberty, and the pursuit of happiness. If these kids could speak, they 
would say that your victory is no victory for them. These are sweet innocent little children. To 
push for this in our state is to show that you know no bounds in deeds of evil as abortion is 
murder. Everyone knows it. You know it. Evil is the opposite of good and as you define evil as 
good you propose to legislate immorality as freedom, freedom of choice and freedom of religion 
that results in the death of the innocent.  
 As you go on to run through who you say really won you say, “We showed in this 
campaign that no matter who you love you are valued here in PA and we hear you.” Before 
you’ve stated that you will put your “full capital behind the effort” to enshrine Equality Act-like 
policies for the LGTBQ. These policies in actuality rob them of their identity and purpose that 
they’ve been given by their Creator that you say you honor. This would condemn the righteous 
and justify the wicked. You have also said before that you will seek to ban conversion therapy for 
minors and you will expand hate crime laws. This continues your limitless deeds of evil and 
injustice like when you had a disregard for laws that actually honored God when you defied state 
law back in 2013 when you offered marriage licenses to same-sex couples. This wickedness is a 
direct attack against God as you know that He made male and female in His image. If love is 
defined by your human reason then who’s to say that an adult loving a child in pedophilia is 
wrong? Your worldview can’t account for any effort to change that and keep it from happening 
with punishment under the law. Don’t they have a right to choose love? You have an obligation 
before God to do what is right and punish what is wrong.  



 You need to stop the many hospitals who are hating children by mutilating their bodies at 
such young ages. You must also stop the inclusive push of gender identity in Pennsylvania 
schools. The other night you said, “And you know what else won tonight? I’ll tell you what else 
won tonight. Real freedom won tonight. Real freedom. The kind of real freedom that sees 
possibility in all God’s children, which forces us to then step up for those kids and invest in their 
public school to give them a shot.” And this that you think is freedom is encouraging young kids 
to suppress the truth about being created by the God they know exists while they question if they 
are a boy or girl. That’s not freedom. That’s bondage and lawlessness according to God. It’s 
astounding that you should know the law of God yet you are in such rebellion to it. The people of 
Israel went down that road many times as they were guilty of apostasy. They lusted after pagan 
idol worship like the worship of Baal and Molech as you are doing with this people. They 
engaged in shameful abominations before God with the same sex as you are leading this people 
into.  
 You know that it is not good for a people to govern themselves according to what is right 
in their own eyes and yet you reject the need for God to rule over a people according to His law 
for their own good. Have you not learned from the Scriptures you say you know? You said the 
other night, “And I can stand before you tonight thanks to all of you in the birthplace of our 
Democracy in the cradle of liberty and look you in the eye and say because of you our 
Democracy endures.” Whether it is pure Democracy where the people rule or a Republic where 
the people elect representatives to rule for them it is a ruin if the majority of the people are evil 
and choose evil and injustice as they have done now. This is nothing like the cradle of liberty you 
speak of in the founding of Pennsylvania. They had clear Theocratic intentions, which brings 
liberty. No society can survive with the Tower of Babel humanism that you continue to build.  
 You go on to say, “And in the face of all the lies and the conspiracies and baseless claims, 
you also ensured tonight that truth won right here in the Commonwealth of PA.” What is truth? 
Where does it come from? Is there an absolute standard of truth that is from outside of us? Truth 
has not won, because God and His truth will not be honored if you governed the way that you 
say you will. The points that you brought out in your “victory” speech are antithetical to God’s 
truth, God’s justice, and God’s righteousness, an illusion to victory.  
 Understand what the Lord says. 1 “If you return, O Israel, declares the Lord, to me you 
should return. If you remove your detestable things from my presence, and do not waver, 2 and if 
you swear, ‘As the Lord lives,’ in truth, in justice, and in righteousness, then nations shall bless 
themselves in him, and in him shall they glory.” Of you this day a returning is required, a 
removing is required, and a swearing backed with action is required. This is not only required of 
you, but of your fellow victor in the Senate, all other victors across the country, and those who 
follow what you stand for. You must not return in pretense, in play-acting, in mere appearance. 
You must return with your whole self to the Lord, the Triune God, Father, Son, and Spirit. This 
return would show real evidence that you understood that He defines what is right and good for 
society, that He is your ruling authority over you who put you where you are, that in Him alone 
is truth, and that He determines the boundaries of life. This return involves a turning away from 
what is disobedient and lawless toward God. He is able to cause you to do this and those like you 
in whatever degree of involvement with these wicked atrocities they are in. He is able to turn you 



to Himself. No one can think that they escape His presence, because He sees all and is presiding 
over all as the supreme Judge. You will answer to Him. You must turn.  
 You must also remove all the detestable things from before Him and do not waver in 
doing so. Anything contrary to governing by His law in truth, justice, and righteousness should 
be removed. In order to do that you must inquire of the Lord as to what is true, just, and right. 
You must remove these things, because of love for God and love for neighbor. The children that 
you are encouraging to be killed, they are your neighbor. The children and people that you are 
lying to about their personhood and identity are your neighbors. Do what is right under the rule 
of God. That goes for all who hear this. Do not waver. Do not wander, but choose this day who 
you will follow. Learn from the return of King Manasseh and how he removed his detestable 
things from the presence of God without wavering. This was a wicked man who led people into 
idolatry, who sacrificed his own sons, and who embraced multiple forms of divination. But this 
was a man who came to know repentance and the forgiveness of God.   
 2 Chronicles 33:10-16 - 10The Lord spoke to Manasseh and to his people, but they paid 
no attention. 11Therefore the Lord brought upon them the commanders of the army of the king 
of Assyria, who captured Manasseh with hooks and bound him with chains of bronze and 
brought him to Babylon. 12And when he was in distress, he entreated the favor of the Lord his 
God and humbled himself greatly before the God of his fathers. 13He prayed to him, and God 
was moved by his entreaty and heard his plea and brought him again to Jerusalem into his 
kingdom. Then Manasseh knew that the Lord was God. 14Afterward he built an outer wall for 
the city of David west of Gihon, in the valley, and for the entrance into the Fish Gate, and carried 
it around Ophel, and raised it to a very great height. He also put commanders of the army in all 
the fortified cities in Judah. 15And he took away the foreign gods and the idol from the house of 
the Lord, and all the altars that he had built on the mountain of the house of the Lord and in 
Jerusalem, and he threw them outside of the city. 16He also restored the altar of the Lord and 
offered on it sacrifices of peace offerings and of thanksgiving, and he commanded Judah to serve 
the Lord, the God of Israel. 
 Remove abortion completely with equal justice for everyone and criminalization for 
everyone who is guilty with a justice system that honors Leviticus 19:15, so that the judgment of 
God can pass over us. Remove any advocation of homosexuality, transgenderism, and anything 
else of that nature that will rise up. Remove it, because God made male and female and that is 
good. Remove this humanistic tower we are building with man at the top and the state as god. 
Recognize that blessing can’t come to a society without God and His law as the head and the 
rule. Remove your idol of subjective human reasoning that can implode in on you at any second. 
 Swear publicly “As the Lord lives” while you back that up by governing in truth, and in 
justice, and in righteousness. Bow your knee to Christ, the Messiah who came, as He now lives 
and reigns, because of His victory over sin and death in His bodily resurrection. He is who He 
said He is, very God and very man for lawless man. The Jews of His time knew what He was 
saying, because they screamed, “blasphemy.” He claimed to be God yet He stood before them in 
the flesh. He was both at the same time. You must be given eyes to see this Righteous One and a 
heart to look to Him by true faith. If you confess that Jesus is Lord and back that up in such a 
high position as governor while obeying His law for the ministry of the sword that He has called 
you to then our state will be blessed in Christ the King and we will glory in Him, because His 
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name will be honored in our land. Be the stand out change of redeeming grace for kingdom 
building. His kingdom, not yours. His is better. He is and will be forever victorious. Don’t be 
made a footstool for His feet.  
 As this address is needed there’s a tie-in here to John 16 for those who are in Christ. This 
is a preparation for the future, because of the hatred of the world that’s growing against the 
faithful witness for Christ and it is a warning to not get caught in the snare of backing away in 
self-preservation, because of the opposition that comes against the disciples of Christ. For 
preparation and warning here are some pieces of the context that make it clear as to what we 
come to now in John 16. Jesus will be going to the Father soon. The Spirit will be sent by Jesus. 
The disciples will be hated by the unbelieving world, because of their witness. To hear of the 
gravity of what these followers of Christ will face commentator William Hendriksen says this, 
“The followers of the Nazarene would be excommunicated from the religious and social life of 
Israel. They would be cut off from the hopes and prerogatives of the Jews. They would be 
viewed by their former friends as worse than pagans. They would lose their jobs, would be exiled 
by their families, and would even lose the privilege of honorable burial. Worse than this even, 
they would actually be killed.”  
 How will we be kept from getting snared? The answer is, it is by the Spirit’s work by and 
according to the testimony of Christ, God’s Word.  
 In John 16:1 Jesus shows the tendency of the human nature when it can come up against 
some heat. When we are not prepared for what we will face we can stumble, we can get trapped. 
These disciples will be facing real hatred, real opposition from a world that is religiously zealous 
for the God they think they worship with an illusion of victory that’s very similar to now. They 
will be willing to go to great lengths for their god in service to him. These disciples need to know 
this and be prepared for it. The two ways of life, the two standards of authority, the two 
worldviews will clash. Sounds familiar doesn’t it? And the one that will come at them is not 
friendly. It comes to kill in a religiously zealous fashion. This hatred will have harsh effects on 
life itself as Hendriksen pointed out. They will be made to be outcasts of society. And this will 
happen before some of them will be actually killed. As this speaks to the direct disciples who we 
know were, by majority, killed because of their witness, yet we know this is something not just 
about them. It is people who are not only killed without just cause, but it is people who are 
“killed” societally without just cause. And how will all the followers of Christ be kept from 
falling into a snare, which is to give in, comply, compromise, and give up, so that they wouldn’t 
be “excommunicated” from society, so that they can save face and live in “peace?” They are kept 
from falling by what Jesus says. They are kept by His words that prepare them. And in saying 
these very words that prepare them shows that when the time comes when the opposition 
happens that these followers of Christ won’t be retreating. They will address the nobility of their 
day just like Jeremiah was and like we are. They will be vocal, standing up for what God says is 
good, right, and true where the anchor in that is the public confession that Jesus lives and He 
alone is Lord, meaning that He alone is the sovereign, the authority, the lawgiver, the only one to 
whom you should bow the knee. He is the only one in whom all the issues of life should be 
answered. He is the one to whom all earthly rule should submit. Because of this resistance they 
were marked and killed. Their predecessor was John the Baptist who told Herod all the evil that 



he had done and that it was unlawful for him to take his brother’s wife. Among them was 
Stephen, the newly appointed deacon, who said at the end of his witness,  
 51“You stiff-necked people, uncircumcised in heart and ears, you always resist the Holy 
Spirit. As your fathers did, so do you. 52Which of the prophets did your fathers not persecute? 
And they killed those who announced beforehand the coming of the Righteous One, whom you 
have now betrayed and murdered, 53you who received the law as delivered by angels and did not 
keep it.” 54Now when they heard these things they were enraged, and they ground their teeth at 
him. 55But he, full of the Holy Spirit, gazed into heaven and saw the glory of God, and Jesus 
standing at the right hand of God. 56And he said, “Behold, I see the heavens opened, and the Son 
of Man standing at the right hand of God.” 57But they cried out with a loud voice and stopped 
their ears and rushed together at him. 58Then they cast him out of the city and stoned him. And 
the witnesses laid down their garments at the feet of a young man named Saul. 
 How will we keep from getting snared? We must keep close to what our Lord has said. 
This must prepare us for the future. This must be our food for living. This must be our sword in 
battle. This must be our only standard of measurement when anything comes up. How will all the 
followers of Christ be kept from falling into a snare, which is to give in, comply, compromise, 
and give up, so that they wouldn’t be “excommunicated” from society, so that they can save face 
and live in “peace?” They are kept from falling by the work of the Spirit in what Jesus says, 
which we must know is the whole counsel of God. To the teaching and testimony we must go. 
This must be true for ourselves and for our leaders in the ministry of the word, in our churches, 
and in the ministry of the sword, in our governments with all of society in between. What is 
needed has been provided for us by God. And with our shaky society we must not neglect His 
words. When we are not prepared for what we will face we can stumble. We will fall into the trap 
of giving in, of backing down, so that we won’t be hated by the world. By and large our lives are 
not on the line yet, but that’s the whole point of why Jesus is saying these things now to these 
disciples. Death because of their allegiance to Christ will happen for many of them. We must be 
prepared just the same if it comes to it. 
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